MINUTES FOR FIVE (5) PUBLIC HEARINGS  

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the September 20, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.

A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John L. Grant, Edward Mead (Vice Chair); Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.
STAFF:   Joseph Griffith, Director, DPLU; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
Chairman Sutton:  Announced Item D4, Public Hearing for Regulation Change for Digital Billboards will be tabled to the October 4, 2016 meeting agenda.

1.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL - Request to Purchase a Portion of 0 Indian Hill Road 


(Map 37 Block 520 Lot 16A), by Lisa Leso for access to a proposed single family lot.
Attorney Kevin Curseaden, 26 Cherry Street, Milford,   representing the applicant Lisa Leso in this request for 8-24 approval under CGS 8-24.  Information regarding the property in question was distributed and stamped into the record. 
Attorney Curseaden gave a history of the property and the request by his client for Board approval to transfer of 0.07 acres, (under 3000 SF), of land with no deed restriction; is not inland wetlands, so the property owner, who owns two lots at the end of Meyers Lane, can obtain lot frontage on a city street so a house could be built on it.  Another issue is the property is not on a City street and there is City property that separates this lot from the City street.  He cited the various projects that were 
proposed for this area which were never put into effect.

This proposal as an 8-24 request for this matter was brought to the Board because the parcel is not deed restricted; there are no wetlands; and there is nothing legally preventing the Board from approving the request.   He wanted the Board to have the benefit of basing its decision on all the facts; not solely on some opinions and assumptions.  The Board has an advisory approval.  The matter has to go to the Board of Alderman for final approval.  
He cited and commented on the different departments and commissions reviews of this request, in particular, Steve Johnson’s comments that the property was designated open space, and the City Attorney’s comments that the property would be land-locked.  
Taxes have been paid on this lot.  If the Board of Aldermen approves this plan, an application for approval for a house conforming with all the other houses in the neighborhood, would be applied for.
Mr. Griffith:  The Board received the information Attorney Curseaden referred to.  Attorney Curseaden’s summary accurately reflects the opinions of the various offices and commissions.
Board Discussion:
Mr. Nichol:  Asked about a comment in the Inland Wetlands review about there not being a plan.
Attorney Curseaden:  Responded this was for 8-24 approval; not a site plan approval, so there 

is no site plan at this time.
Mr. Marlow:   Asked about the Assistant City Attorney’s comments that the property would be land locked but Attorney Curseaden said it would not.  
Attorney Curseaden:   Noted he wrote and spoke to the Assistant City Attorney and the result of that conversation.  He stated there would be a full and perpetual easement to the property upon approval.
Mr. Quish:  Why not extend the road and make it a cul-de-sac?

Attorney Curseaden:  MaryRose Palumbo was against it.  No room by the wetlands.  It would cause a disturbance filling the wetlands.  Director of Public Works was not in favor of it.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish for Board approval to go to the next step of sending  the requet to the Board of Aldermen for their review.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella

Discussion:  None:

Vote:  Eight members voted in favor of the 8-24 request.  Messrs. Lutz and Mead voted againt the motion.  The motion passed.   

C.
NEW BUSINESS

2.
 284-288 BROAD STREET  (ZONE MCDD)  Petition of Ken Ponelli for Site Plan Review approval for a change of use from commercial to mixed use, to create an office and three apartments on Map 44, Block 430, Parcel 19, of which 288 Broad Street LLC is the owner.
Eric Ponelli, son of the applicants, Ken and Karen Ponelli, owners of 284-288 Broad Street.  
284 Broad Street is all office use in the MCDD zone.  Propose to convert this use from all office use building to a mixed use building.  The first floor will be all offices; approximately 1,290 SF.

The second floor will be all residential use:  430 SF for an efficiency apartment; the rear portion would be a one-bedroom apartment, approximately 602 SF.  A third story is proposed at the rear of the building, which will be another one bedroom apartment.  The improvements proposed are permitted uses in the zone.  
An information packet with photos was distributed to the Board.  One photo showed the rear portion of the building.  The building is on an angle.  The addition was made to obtain more space.  It was not done for aesthetics.  The front of the building is not square either.   
Mr. Ponelli described the proposed changes to the building, which intent is to make it more attractive.  There will be balconies for each apartment unit.  
In order to fix the rear portion of the building a minor lot line adjustment is proposed.  At the time the addition was made in the 1980’s, there had been a five foot setback to the building which now has a zero setback.  Keeping the same lot line the new foundation to square off the rear portion of that building would be past that line a foot and a half.  The minor lot line adjustment will accommodate squaring and bringing back both the roof line and the aesthetic of the building, as well as granting usable space for the first, second and third stories.
The high quality building materials to be used for the project were described.  A lot of pride and effort will be put into making this a very appealing building.  

Another photo showed the existing and proposed landscape in the rear of the building.  There will be an area for the apartment renters go out and enjoy.  Tory Brook runs in the back of the building.  The attractive trees to be used were described.  Due to the current parking situation of the building, there will be no change to the existing landscape in that area.  Totes will be used for refuse instead of a dumpster.
It was noted that the proposed lighting could trespass onto the property at 288 Broad Street, which is owned by the Ponellis and could be considered a benefit to that property.
Mr. Griffith:  The City Planner worked closely with the Applicant to bring this application about.

His administrative summary indicates all departments comments have been addressed.
Board Discussion:
Mr. Nichol:  Asked if 284 Broad Street is under construction at this time.

Mr. Ponelli:  Just cleaning up debris and mess left inside the property and the rear portion of the property.
Mr. Mead:  Asked if there was sufficient parking.

Mr. Ponelli:  Based on the square footage and parking space requirements, there would be enough parking with 9 spaces.

Mr. Quish:  This structure was originally built for residential use.  To have it as mixed use is consistent with the Plan of Conservation and Development.
Motion:   By Mr. Quish to approve the application as presented.
Second:   By Mr. Lutz 
Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor of the motion.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING:  CLOSE BY 9/6/2016; EXPIRES ON 11/10/2016
3.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGES – Petition of Kevin Curseaden, Esq. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to:  Article III, Sec. 3.1.4.1, Figure 2 (Height); Article XI, Sec. 2, Definitions: Base Flood; Base Flood Elevation; Building Height Within a Flood Hazard Area; Building Height in SFHA Zones AE or VE; Design Flood Elevation; Freeboard; Height Measuring Point.  (The proposed regulation changes in their entirety are on file in the Planning and Zoning Office).  


Kevin Curseaden, Esq., 26 Cherry Street, Milford CT, representing the applicants, Donna Weaver and Jack Turek, the owners of 59 Hillside Avenue in Milford.  

Attorney Curseaden noted the statutory requirements for filing for a regulation change and noted the Board’s authority which is to act in a legislative capacity under state statutes, and it is entirely at the Board’s discretion.  The appropriate agencies have been notified of these text regulation changes.  John Gaucher, DEEP, responded the changes were not inconsistent with the Connecticut Coastal Management Act.

A packet of information was distributed to the Board.  Attorney Curseaden reviewed the contents of the packet.  He discussed the regulations that had been passed and changed at various times with regard to building height, with regard to the number of stories or a height of 35 feet.
Attorney Curseaden reviewed his recollection of various proposed and adopted regulation changes having to do with building height, reconstruction, stories of homes along the shoreline. 

Mr. Griffith:  Referred the Board to Mr. Sulkis’ administrative summary prepared on September 2nd.  


Mr. Mead:  Asked how high would the top of the roof be for the new structure.


Attorney Curseaden:  Noted the calculation for this is very difficult to determine, therefore, the suggestion that a comprehensive study be conducted for this purpose.


Mr. Grant:  This was a good starting point.   Noted the research he did on this topic and the resources he used.  The terms Attorney Curseaden used are not used in any of the FEMA regs and other guidelines.


Mr. Dolan to Mr. Grant:  What can be done to alleviate this situation?  


Mr. Grant:  Have to look at the overall regulation section on Floods.


Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Read the procedure for public speaking.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.

Chris Saley, speaking as Public Works Director for the City of Milford.  Stated he was in favor of the regulation change.  Noted concerns about sea level lots.  There are issues in the City in low lying areas that need to be changed.

Jack Turek 59 Hillside Avenue, the Applicant.  Trying to rebuild their house for five years that was damaged five years ago in Irene and Sandy.  Working with an architect and engineer.  


Discussed the problems he is having attempting to rebuild his house due to changes in the FEMA regulations and zoning regulations. 


Chairman Sutton:  Anyone to speak against the regulation change?  (No response)

Mr. Curseaden:  Had no further comments.
.


Chairman Sutton to Mr. Griffith:  Would it be beneficial to keep the public hearing open 

in order to work on the changes discussed and in deference to Mr. Grant’s comments?
The Board, Messrs. Griffith and Curseaden had no opposition to keeping the public hearing open to a future date in order to have time to work on the proposed subject  regulation changes. 
The public hearing was kept open.


PUBLIC HEARINGS:  CLOSE BY OCTOBER 25, 2016; EXPIRES ON 12/29/2016

4.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGE – Petition of Win Smith, Jr., Esq. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article V Sec. 5.3.7.16 Electronic message signs are prohibited.  An electronic message sign shall not be defined to include clocks and/or thermometer displays, and/or digital billboards located in the ICD or ID zones, oriented towards I-95.(new)

Chairman Sutton:  At the request of the Applicant, the hearing will be tabled to the October 4, 2016 meeting.
5.
PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGES – Submitted by the Planning and Zoning Board:
a) Article IV, Sec. 4.1.16.2 – Watercourses and Waterbodies
Mr. Grant:  This is a maintenance item to clean up the regulations between the inland wetlands and the zoning regulations.  
Mr. Griffith:  The provisions in the regulations  are typically dealing with the 25’ from a line.  The flood zone is in area, as well as the inland wetlands area.  The inland wetlands are regulated by that commission.  The flood zone continues to be regulated under Sec. 5.8 of the flood plain regulations.  That is where any water course 25 feet from the shoreline would still be subject to the Special Permit under the zoning regulations.
Chairman Sutton:  Anyone to speak in favor or against of the regulation change?  No response.



The public hearing was closed.

b) Article XI Definitions– Building Height

Mr. Grant:  There has been confusion in the past, as to how to figure the building height.  The text has been altered to clarify the wording in layman’s terms.  The text has been revised to make it more clear in laymen terms.  It is a clarification of the wording.
Mr. Griffith:  The revisions take the definition of building height, relative to grade and bring it in alignment with the building code for consistency for the building officials.
Chairman Sutton:  Anyone to speak in favor or against of the regulation change?  No response.

Donna Dutko, 236 Buckingham Avenue.  Asked for a copy of the definition of building height.
Mr. Turek:  Questioned how a shed roof would be measured.  Noted why he did not agree
With this regulation due to the measurement of roof styles for solar use.
Mr. Grant:  The building height on a shed roof would be taken from the highest point.  
Public hearing changed.

   

c)
Article XI Definitions – Grade Plane, Average


Mr. Grant:   New definition but is a clarification of the existing regulation in relation 

to the building height in the building code.  This was taken out of the building height section of the existing regulation and put it on its own, so it is clearly defined on the procedure, method and how to calculate what the average grade is.

Mr. Griffith:  No comment.


Chairman Sutton:  Comment was opened to the public.  (No response)

The public hearing was closed.

5a)  Water courses and Waterbodies:  Motion: By Mr. Grant for approval.

  Second:  Mr. Dolan


  Discussion:  None.


  Vote:  All in favor.

5b)  Building Height :  Motion:  By Mr. Lutz for approval.

  Second:  By Mr. Marlow


  Vote:  All in favor.

5c)  Grade Plane, Average:  Motion:  By Mr. Dolan for approval

  Second:  Mr. Nichol.


  Discussion:  None.


  Motion:  Passes. 


The three text regulation changes will become effective on October 14, 2016.
E.
LIAISON REPORTS   - 

Mr. Nichol:   Attended the Inland Wetlands meeting -  Items outstanding:  Grillo apartments and a homeowner to do some building in his back yard.

F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - No update 

G. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  9/6/2016


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve.


Second:  By Mr. Marlow


Vote:  All in favor to approve the Minutes.

H.
CHAIR’S REPORT – Notice of Land Use Academy 10/22/16.

I.
STAFF REPORT
-  None.
J.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion:  By Mr. Dolan to adjourn the meeting.


Second:  By Mr. Panzella.


All in favor to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

The next P & Z meeting will be held on October 4, 2016.

Phyllis Leggett

Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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